BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 14th December 2005

Present:

	Councillor 
	M Lynch(The Mayor)
	Councillor 
	J Henson

	"
	M Bayes (The Deputy Mayor) 
	"
	L Henson

	"
	L Adams
	"
	P Hollobone

	"
	P Anderson
	"
	U Jones

	"
	L Bunday
	"
	S King

	"
	C Brown
	"
	C Lamb

	"
	R Civil
	"
	S Lynch

	"
	D Coe
	"
	M Malin

	"
	P Corazzo
	"
	J Padwick

	"
	M Don
	"
	W Parker

	"
	M Evans
	"
	A Pote

	"
	P Evans
	"
	J Richardson

	"
	T Freer
	"
	S Scrimshaw

	"
	A Gordon
	"
	C Smith-Haynes

	"
	C Groome
	"
	M Tebbutt

	"
	R Groome
	"
	G Titcombe

	"
	J Hakewill
	
	L Tod

	"
	E Hales
	
	J West

	
	M Harrison
	
	D Whyte

	
	
	
	A Wiley


05.C.49
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Brace, Burton, Dearing, Rennie and Whitlam.


Councillor Humfrey did not attend.

05.C.50
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 19th October 2005 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

05.C.51
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


The declarations of interest were made following advice given by the Monitoring Officer.

Councillor D Whyte
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii) 


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – lectures at KCUU 

Councillor M Don
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii) & (iii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed nd Unwaged (KCUU)) – employed by KCUU

Councillor J Henson
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – on the management board of KCUU


Personal interest in item 11(i)

Councillor L Henson
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – spouse is on the management board of KCUU

Councillor S Scrimshaw
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – on the management board of KCUU

Councillor R Groome
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – on the management board of KCUU

Councillor C Groome
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) )) – spouse is on the management board of KCUU

Councillor J Padwick
Prejudicial interest in item 12(ii)


(Kettering Centre for the Unemployed and Unwaged (KCUU)) – on the management board of KCUU

05.C.52
MAYOR'S/LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS



The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· Councillor Shona Scrimshaw was congratulated on her recent election to the Council and welcomed to the meeting.

· Prayers were said and a minute’s silence held in memory of Joan Gosland, who was a past Mayor and Mayoress of the Borough and Irene Faller, who was a past Mayoress of the Borough, who had both recently died.

Holocaust Memorial Day

· It was reported that the Policy and Improvement Committee had recommended that there be no change to the current format of the Holocaust Memorial Day in Kettering and that no further action be taken.  It was noted that the Holocaust Memorial Day would be commemorated in Kettering on 22nd January 2006.  Members were urged to attend the event.


The Leader of the Council made the following announcement:-

· Members were reminded of the forthcoming Information Evenings in respect of Planning Policy and Urban Design

· It was reported that the Policy and Improvement Committee were to be asked to look into the setting up of a Task and Finish Group on the Constitution and Scrutiny.  The scope of the review would include call-in; the member/officer protocol; scrutiny and other related matters.  

05.C.53
RIGHT TO SPEAK


A member of the public requested the right to speak on issues relating to the Northamptonshire County Council Budget and Kettering Centre for the Unemployed.


It was noted that the Right to Speak Policy only applied in relation to issues that were included on the agenda and which fell within the remit of the Council, but that any questions to the Council should be made in writing seven clear days before the meeting.


The member of the public was advised that he would be allowed to speak under item 12(ii) on the agenda.

05.C.54
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

Kettering Market

Councillor Harrison ask the following question:-


Will the Portfolio Holder for the Economy please indicate whether the transfer of the market has been successful for both the market traders and the shopkeepers".


The Portfolio Holder for the Economy replied as follows:-


Since the market moved to the High St, the general reception has been positive. Hughmark and KBC officers have sought to liaise with individual retailers to adjust stall positions in some cases, to enable better access or sight lines for shops, and compromises have been reached. One or two retailers remain unhappy with the principle of the market being in the High St at all, but these are very much a minority. The Chamber of Trade has enquired about the possibility of extending the market down to the junction with Meadow Rd; this needs to be tested at a later date. We are continuing to fine tune the market’s presence and will do so again after the pedestrianisation of the High St comes into force.


In response to a further question it was noted that any recommendations for alternative uses of the old market place would be considered.

Recycling

Councillor Michael Tebbutt asked the following question:-

"Will the Portfolio for the Environment please indicate the lessons learned from the pilot being run before the third and final rollout of recycling early in 2006?”

The Portfolio Holder for the Environment replied as follows:-

“The pilot commenced on the 16th November and it is too early to fully evaluate the lessons learned.  However, we have made a good start, with a 50% participation rate in the first two collections fortnights.  It will clearly be helpful for the planning of phase 3 which will start in stages during March to May 2006.

The pilot covers 515 properties, mainly terraced houses in streets with restricted access but also includes 96 flats.  We are using a range of collection methods and options to include standard boxes and bins, smaller boxes and bins, collapsible bags, sacks and central collection points using large shared containers.

The early stages have demonstrated that it is possible to provide a service to the most difficult to access parts of the town and a report on phase 3 of the recycling scheme will be presented to the Policy and Improvement Committee on the 17th January.

Pedestrianisation

Councillor Richardson asked the following question:-

“Will the Leader please inform the Council on the progress towards pedestrianisation?”

“Would he also confirm the likely date for the start of the proposed ban on vehicles entering the town centre?”

The Leader of the Council replied as follows:-

“Good progress is being made towards the implementation of pedestrianisation. Work included undertaking consultation with blue badge holders in the town centre which has greatly assisted in identifying their immediate and longer term needs and, as a result of this exercise, nine additional disabled bays have been provided in Wadcroft car park. 

Work is also continuing in identifying immediate improvements that can be made within the area to assist elderly and infirm shoppers and more benches will be placed throughout the town centre.

It is acknowledged that the success of these changes will be dependent upon a responsive communication campaign; this is involving leaflets being produced which will be distributed to local shops; providing an on street presence during January to explain changes to both shoppers and drivers and utilising the promotional trailer which will also have relevant information available to users of the area.

We are also considering a public meeting for all disabled users of the town centre to explain the changes.

I have also been informed that meetings will be commencing tomorrow with representatives of the police to agree a relevant enforcement strategy which will be undertaken through the transition. 

The publication of the experimental order will take place a minimum of 7 days prior to the scheme’s implementation. I am sure members will appreciate this work is being undertaken in partnership with the County Council and the start date is currently dependent upon the delivery and accretion of relevant signage to unsure the zone can be enforced. I am advised these have been ordered and that it is anticipated they will be erected by 16th January 2006.”

Theatre

Councillor C Groome asked the following question-

“Will the portfolio holder please update us on the progress with providing a new theatre?  What actions is she taking to ensure that there is no gap in theatre provision in Kettering?”

The Portfolio holder for Leisure and Community Services replied as follows:-

“I can repeat that the Executive has agreed to provide £0.25m towards the build and conversion costs and £30,000 a year towards the running costs, on top of the grant it already provides for Kettering Leisure Village as a sporting venue.

That money remains in the budget and as soon as the theatre is available it will be released to Phoenix Leisure.  At the time of the decision it was hoped by all parties that the theatre would be open by Summer 2006.

We know that Phoenix Leisure has a lot of difficult work to do and we are working closely with them.  They need to consult with local residents regarding their plans and vision for the theatre.  They also need to submit a detailed planning application and Change of Use for a theatre.  The changes to the legal agreement have already been substantially agreed.

I intend to meet with the theatre users groups to fully update them on the process.”

05.C.55
LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME


A report was submitted which sought endorsement for the bringing into effect of the Local Development Scheme.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
those parts of the Local Development Scheme applicable to the Borough be effective from 15th December 2005; and


(ii)
the scheme be published on the Council’s website and made available for inspection at the Bowling Green Road offices in accordance with Regulation 12 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004.

05.C.56
COUNCILLOR DEVELOPMENT CHARTER


A report was submitted which briefed the Council on work undertaken to date by the Councillor Development Charter Working Group and which gave members an overview of planned actions to meet the standards required for the award of the Councillor Development Charter.

A presentation was given by the Working Group.

Discussion ensued on various issues in relation to the work of the group.

It was noted that there were no immediate plans to request an increase in the budget for members training, as it was hoped to introduce economies of scale by offering joint training with officers where appropriate and by joining with other authorities and partners to deliver training.

It was felt that it would be important to focus on outcomes of training and information sessions and the proposed Member Training Portfolio could be used to record outcomes.

Discussion was held on the results of the learning needs survey that had been carried out.  It was noted that the topics identified by members as being of a high priority would be offered during the first quarter of 2006.

It was noted that further updates would be given to members as appropriate, and that it was hoped that it would be possible to achieve the Charter by the beginning of 2007.

RESOLVED
that the work undertaken by the Councillor Development Charter Working Group be endorsed.

05.C.57
AFFORDABLE HOUSING


It was proposed by Councillor Whyte and Seconded by Councillor Tod


“that this Council adopt:-

· A 40% affordable housing target from all new developments of over 20 units in Kettering and the A6 Towns

· A 20% affordable housing target from all new developments of over 5 units in the villages”


The Chair of the Planning Policy Committee and Portfolio Holder for the Economy explained the background of the current policies and supplementary planning guidance on affordable housing.  It was noted that it would be premature of the Council to consider its own future policies before receiving government guidance on this issue.


Debate focused on the difficulties faced by young people who were unable afford their own home.  The particular difficulties faced by people in rural areas were noted.


Sites that were currently being developed for affordable housing and shared ownership were noted.


It was noted that this issue would be debated by the Planning Policy Committee as part of its programme.


The following amendment to the motion was proposed by Councillor C Groome and seconded by Councillor R Groome:-


“That the motion be referred to the Planning Policy Committee” 

(Voting: For 2; Against 36)

The amendment therefore fell

(Voting on the Motion: For 12; Against 23)

The motion therefore fell.

Councillors Don, Whyte, J Henson, L Henson, Scrimshaw,

R Groome, C Groome and Padwick, having declared

a prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in the

 debate in the following item)

05.C.58
KETTERING CENTRE FOR THE UNEMPLOYED AND UNWAGED (KCU)


It was proposed by Councillor Adams and seconded by Councillor Gordon


“that at this late hour we urge the Conservative administration to:-

· Avoid damaging the life chances of thousands of local people by its spiteful withdrawal of funding and its planned Christmas day eviction of KCU from Station Road

· And renew KCU lease and reinstate its funding”


During the debate on the motion it was noted that the issue had been the subject of a decision in April 2005.


A member of the public addressed the Council under the Right to Speak Policy and urged the Council to reconsider its previous decision in the light of probable cuts to education provision as recently outlined in the press.


Debate ensued on recent cuts to adult education courses.

(At this juncture Councillor M Evans declared a personal interest as an

employee of the Learning and Skills Council)

(Voting: For 8; Against 21)

The motion therefore fell.

05.C.59
SANTA – KETTERING TOWN CENTRE


It was proposed by Councillor Scrimshaw and seconded by Councillor King


“that this Council asks Councillor Freer to apologise to the children of the Borough for depriving them of a Father Christmas and his Grotto in Kettering town centre this year”

During debate it was noted that in previous years Santa’s Grotto had been staffed by volunteers.

(Voting: For 10; Against 24)

The motion therefore fell.

05.C.60
LICENSING LEGISLATION


It was proposed by Councillor J Henson and seconded by Councillor Freer


“that the Council recognises the immense administrative task entailed in introducing the new Licensing legislation.   It therefore congratulates all the Members and officers for the successful manner in which they have processed all the applications”

The motion was unanimously agreed and it was therefore 


RESOLVED
that the immense administrative tasked entailed in introducing the new Licensing legislation be recognised and that all Members and officers be congratulated for the successful manner in which they have processed all the applications. 

 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 10.10 pm)

Signed…………………………………………………….

The Mayor

AI

(Council No.1)
14.12.05


